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Virtual colonoscopy and teleradiology 

bring colorectal cancer screening to 

patients in rural areas 
Computed tomography colonography (CTC) — otherwise known as virtual colonoscopy — is feasible in 

remote health centers where optimal colonoscopy is limited, according to a study in the November issue 

of the American Journal of Roentgenology (www.ajronline.org).  

The study was performed at Fort Defiance Indian Hospital in Fort Defiance, AZ, and Tuba City Regional 

Health Care Center in Tuba City, AZ, both of which are rural medical centers serving Native American, 

mainly Navajo, populations. After brief on-site instruction, including performing a CTC examination on a 

volunteer to train the CT technologists, both sites began performing CTC.  

"A total of 321 studies were transferred to the University of Arizona Hospital for assessment, with reports 

returned via a teleradiology information system. Overall image quality assessment of stool, fluid and 

distention revealed that about 92 percent of patients had diagnostic quality examinations with respect to 

each image quality parameter," said Arnold C. Friedman, MD, lead author of the study.  

"Optical colonoscopy in many rural areas is limited. Availability of CTC permits access to a robust 

method of colorectal screening for rural patients," said Friedman.  

"Our results show that CTC can be introduced with minimal effort to rural undeserved communities, 

adequately performed locally, and then interpreted remotely. However, important aspects of 

implementation should include technologist training, referring physician education, careful attention to 

image transmission and clearly defined methods of communication with patients and referring providers," 

he said.  
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This study appears in the November issue of the American Journal of Roentgenology. For a copy of the 

full study or to request an interview with the lead author, please contact Heather Curry via email 

at hcurry@acr-arrs.org or 703-390-9822. 

About ARRS 

The American Roentgen Ray Society (ARRS) was founded in 1900 and is the oldest radiology society in 

the United States. Its monthly journal, the American Journal of Roentgenology, began publication in 1906. 

Radiologists from all over the world attend the ARRS annual meeting to participate in instructional 

courses, scientific paper presentations and scientific and commercial exhibits related to the field of 

radiology. The Society is named after the first Nobel Laureate in Physics, Wilhelm Röentgen, who 

discovered the x-ray in 1895.  
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